
 
 
 
 

COLUMBUS COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
Monday, June 2, 2025 
5:00 – Closed Session 

6:30 P.M. – Regular Session 
 
 The Honorable Columbus County Commissioners met on the above stated date and time at the Columbus 
County Commissioners Chamber, 127 West Webster Street, Whiteville, North Carolina 28472, for the purpose 
of conducting the Regular Session. 
 
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:   APPOINTEES PRESENT: 
Lavern Coleman, Chairman    Edwin H. Madden, Jr., County Manager  
Scott Floyd      Amanda B. Prince, Attorney    
Brent Watts            
Giles E. Byrd             
Ricky Bullard      APPOINTEES ABSENT:   
Barbara Featherson     Jana Nealey, Clerk to Board      
 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT 
Chris Smith, Vice Chairman 
       
 
 
Agenda Item #1: MEETING CALLED to ORDER:  
 
 At 5:00 P.M. Chairman Lavern Coleman called the regular meeting to order. 
 
RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into CLOSED SESSION in ACCORDANCE with N.C.G.S. § 
143-318.11(A)(3) ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE, N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(6) PERSONNEL and 
N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(4) ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT   
 
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Watts made a motion to recess regular session and enter into closed session, seconded by  
Commissioner Bullard.  The motion unanimously passed. 
  
Agenda Items #2: CLOSED SESSION IN ACCORDANCE  
 
RECESS CLOSED SESSION and enter into REGULAR SESSION with N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(3) 
ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE, N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(A)(6) PERSONNEL, and N.C.G.S. § 143-
318.11(A)(4) ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 
 
MOTION: 
 At 6:17 P.M. Commissioner Bullard made a motion to recess closed session and enter into regular session, 
seconded by Commissioner Watts.  The motion unanimously passed. 
 
GENERAL ACCOUNT: 
 
 Attorney Amanda Prince gave the general account as follow: 
 
The Commissioners discussed matters pertaining to attorney-client privilege, personnel, and economic 
development. No action was taken by the board during this time. 
 
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Featherson made a motion to approve the General Account, seconded by Commissioner 
Floyd.  The motion unanimously passed. 
 
Chairman Coleman recessed regular session until 6:30 P.M. 
 
Regular Session resumes at 6:30 P.M. 
 
Agenda Items #3 and #4: INVOCATION and PLEDGE of ALLEGIANCE: 
 
 Before delivering the invocation, Commissioner Bullard requested everyone to take a moment of silence 
for Attorney Jim Hill’s family. 
 



 
 The invocation was delivered by Commissioner Bullard. Everyone in attendance stood and Pledged 
Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America, which was led by Commissioner Floyd. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

County Manager Eddie Madden- Thank you for the opportunity to present the proposed FY26 budget for 
your review and consideration. This budget has been prepared in full compliance with state statutes and has 
been reviewed by the Local Government Commission. As required by the Board, it is a balanced budget with no 
tax increase. 

In total, the proposed budget is approximately $5 million less than the current year’s budget, including 
enterprise funds, and takes a conservative approach to projected revenues. A significant contributing factor to 
the overall decrease is the removal of approximately $2 million in revenue from International Paper. 

Most departmental budgets have either remained flat, decreased, or seen only minor increases. A notable 
exception is the Sheriff’s Office, which received a modest increase due to the Board’s prior commitment to 
purchase 10 vehicles for the department at a cost of just over $500,000. 

Regarding Columbus County Schools and Whiteville City Schools, we have maintained the same per-student 
funding levels as FY25, but we were able to increase their capital budgets thanks to modest growth in sales tax 
revenue. We have also fully funded the community college’s apprenticeship program and included funding for 
the new construction program introduced at the March budget retreat. 

There has been much discussion about the Quick Response Vehicle (QRV) Program, which was initially 
introduced two years ago following a countywide emergency services study. The annual cost of the program is 
over $800,000. Based on previous Board discussions, the proposed FY26 budget did not include full-year 
funding for the QRV program. However, after further input from the Board and community, we have revised 
the recommendation to fund the QRV program through January 19th, at a cost of $443,835. 

The Board will receive a financial report at its January 19th meeting, shortly after the property tax due date of 
January 5th. This will allow the Board to make a well-informed decision on whether to continue funding the 
program for the remainder of the fiscal year. 

Another significant change involves increasing the base pay for telecommunicators to $44,116, based on a 
regional compensation study conducted by Ms. Kay Stephens. This adjustment is critical for competitiveness, 
reducing turnover, and improving recruitment and retention within our Telecommunications Center. 

To fund these adjustments without raising taxes, we are recommending additional personnel reductions. 
Initially, the May 19th budget proposed freezing 11 positions. To accommodate the QRV and telecommunicator 
pay increases, we must now freeze 24 positions. Of those, only eight are currently filled, within a workforce of 
nearly 600 employees. Most affected positions are either vacant or expected to become vacant due to 
retirements. 

The cost savings from these position freezes totals $747,168. The revised total budget across all funds is now 
$106,433,146, down from the original $107,069,235. 

Before I conclude, I want to emphasize a few key financial highlights. As I’ve stated during the budget retreat 
and in the budget message: 

The county remains in a strong financial position. In 2021, our cash and investments totaled $46 million. As of 
the latest report, that figure has increased to $53 million, marking a $7 million growth over four years. 

However, it’s important to understand the difference between cash on hand and unassigned fund balance. Fund 
balance is not determined solely by the cash we have in the bank. Despite the increase in our cash position, our 
unassigned fund balance has declined. This is due to audit regulations and formulas used to calculate it, 
primarily affected by expenditures, not revenue or cash. 

Our auditors have made it clear: the only way to increase unassigned fund balance is by reducing expenditures. 
Even when we are fiscally conservative with revenue projections, that does not directly improve the fund 
balance percentage. We have addressed this by proposing expenditure reductions in this year’s budget. 

We also want to recognize the outstanding efforts of Heather Woody, Finance Director, and Regina Valenta, 
Deputy Finance Director. Ms. Woody has long served the county with distinction, and Ms. Valenta, who joined 

6:30 PM - PUBLIC HEARING - FY 2025-2026 BUDGET ORDINANCE: The purpose 
of the public hearing is to receive oral and written comments from the public 
regarding the proposed Budget Ordinance. 



 
us from Robeson County, has brought critical expertise in internal auditing. Their leadership and diligence have 
ensured transparency and accuracy throughout the budgeting process. Governmental budgeting is far more 
complex than private sector accounting, and they have navigated that complexity with skill. 

We continue to benefit from state and federal grants, having received over $100 million in total over the past 
four years. While these funds are essential to progress, such as the need for new public facilities, they do 
increase overall expenditures, which in turn affects the fund balance percentage. We accept this tradeoff 
because it aligns with long-term needs and priorities. 

In summary, this year’s budget is: 

● Balanced 
 

● Conservative 
 

● Responsive to Board and community priorities 
 

● Free of any tax increases 
 

We appreciate your continued oversight and involvement and look forward to your consideration and adoption 
of this budget tonight. 

PUBLIC HEARING INPUT 

Dr. Peter Chambers - Thanks for having me. I want to start by sincerely thanking you for your interest in the 
paramedic program. 

I'm here to speak about the Quick Response Vehicle (QRV) Program, which has been implemented very 
successfully in our county. I have to admit, when I saw the News Reporter about the potential cut to the QRV 
Program, I thought, ‘Oh boy, we now have a serious deficit in the standard of care in this county.’ 

Since becoming your Medical Director, my goal has been for us to be the safest county in the state, in terms of 
paramedic care, healthcare overall, and CPR training for our citizens. Without the QRV Program, we will not 
meet that standard of care, and we must meet it. 

When I heard about Mr. Madden’s proposal to continue the QRV Program through January, I breathed a sigh of 
relief, and I fully support it. However, we must do everything possible to ensure that the QRV Program 
continues beyond January. 

We have a paramedic shortage, and it’s not going away anytime soon. The QRV concept is used statewide. A 
peer-reviewed, evidence-based study recommended it, and rightly so. The program makes our county safer. 

God forbid it's you or me experiencing chest pain in a remote area of the county, you’ll want that QRV there, 
trust me. 

As Medical Director, I don’t want to be in a position where we cannot provide the best care possible. I 
appreciate your support and ask that you do whatever you can to continue this vital program. 

I'm happy to answer any questions. 

Whiteville Rescue Chief Shannon Strickland - Good evening. I’m here tonight to speak in support of 
restoring funding for the Quick Response Vehicle (QRV) Program. I understand from Mr. Madden's comments 
that funding has been extended through January, and I appreciate that. However, I want to emphasize the 
importance of maintaining the program beyond that point to continue serving the citizens of Columbus County. 

The QRV was strategically placed on the east end of the county to ensure paramedic-level response for those 
residents. Since the program launched on February 1, 2023, and through May 2, 2025, we have responded to 
1,360 calls in that area. 

We operate with five core goals: 

1. Improve patient outcomes through excellent clinical care and compassionate providers. 
2. Maximize resources and improve systems to meet community needs. 
3. Recruit, retain, and develop an effective workforce. 
4. Provide efficient, cost-effective emergency medical services as a safety net. 
5. Collaborate with the community and healthcare partners to enhance services and improve overall health 

and well-being. 



 
On Goal #3—recruiting and retaining talent—I want to highlight the success we’ve had in bringing skilled 
professionals back home to Columbus County. For example: 

● Bart Markell came from Fayetteville. 
● Cody Walters, who lives at the lake, left Bald Head Island to join us. 
● Jennifer Thompson came from Robeson County and lives in Hallsboro. 
● Eric Hunt came from Brunswick County and lives in Whiteville. 

These paramedics chose to return home, even though they could earn more elsewhere. Why? Because they 
believe in this program and want to serve their home communities. But if this program loses funding, these 
professionals will leave, and likely won’t return. 

If QRV funding is cut, the citizens of Bolton, Buckhead, and the surrounding East End will lose access to 
paramedic-level care. That’s a serious step backward for public safety and healthcare access in our county. 

If there is any way to secure funding to continue operating the QRV Program, it would be greatly appreciated 
by both the employees and the citizens of Columbus County’s east end. 

Thank you for allowing me the opportunity to speak. 

MOTION:  
Commissioner Bullard made a motion to close the public hearing, seconded by Commissioner Watts. The 

motion unanimously passed. 
 
Agenda Item # 5: APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  
  
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve the agenda, seconded by Commissioner Byrd.  The motion 
unanimously passed. 

 
Agenda Item # 6: BOARD MINUTES APPROVAL:  
  

a. May 19, 2025 Regular Session and Budget Workshop 

Commissioner Byrd - I would like to request some corrections to the Commissioners' comments section of the 
minutes. During my remarks, I was specifically addressing Captain Creech, and we were discussing the medical 
costs incurred by the county due to inmates being held in the county jail without timely trials. 

Last year, the county paid over $1 million in accumulated medical expenses for inmates.  Captain Creech 
referenced an additional $731,000 already accrued, and I want to clarify that this was in reference to medical 
costs, not general housing costs. 

However, in the minutes, it was written as if I was referring solely to the cost of housing inmates. That is not 
accurate. I was specifically addressing the medical costs, because when inmates are in our custody, the county is 
responsible for paying all their medical bills. 

On two separate occasions, the word 'cost' was used in the minutes, when it should have read 'medical cost'. I 
want to ensure this distinction is made so it is clear what I was actually addressing. 

MOTION: 
Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the amended Board minutes to read 'medical cost' in both 

his and Captain Creech’s comments; seconded by Commissioner Floyd. The motion unanimously passed. 
 

Agenda Item #7:  PUBLIC INPUT: 
 
John Wood - 105 F Jones Place, Whiteville, North Carolina. Good evening, Commissioners and Board 
Members. 

I recently visited the landscape at the Julie Strickland Fitness Park in Whiteville, and noticed there is no visible 
marker or sign acknowledging the generous corporate contributions that helped make this project possible. 

I believe it would be a great idea for Columbus County to consider installing a thank-you sign that recognizes 
the Kate B. Reynolds Charitable Trust and the Trillium Foundation for their support in providing the exercise 
and themed playground equipment at the park. 

Doing so may encourage other foundations or organizations to make similar donations for worthy causes in 
Columbus County. Don’t you agree? I’m sure there are other donors who would also appreciate such a gesture 
of gratitude. 



 
Johnny Edge - 470 Happy Home Road, Nakina, North Carolina.  Good evening. I'm here tonight to reiterate 
concerns that have been discussed over the past few weeks, specifically, the importance of building stronger 
relationships between the citizens and the leaders of this county. 

I'd like to pause and point out something to everyone here tonight, ladies and gentlemen, we are in the Bible 
Belt. If we would simply keep that in mind from time to time, it could make a difference in how we act and how 
we treat one another in this county. 

It is difficult to make good, informed decisions if you don’t have all the facts. We, as citizens and leaders, need 
to know what we don’t know. Other counties may have ideas or initiatives that could benefit us, but Columbus 
County needs to be Columbus County. We don’t need to model ourselves after Onslow, Brunswick, or Horry 
County. 

Let me be clear: there are 54,000 citizens in Columbus County, not just the seven of you. How can we expect 
seven people to consistently make the best decisions without the input and support of the people they represent? 

I challenge the citizens of this county to become informed and engaged. They need to know what they don’t 
know and make an effort to ask questions and support the positive efforts happening in the county. 

At the same time, I believe our leaders need to do more to reach out to the public. Citizens should be 
encouraged to share their thoughts and know that their voices are not falling on deaf ears. While not every 
request can be fulfilled, every voice deserves to be heard. 

One suggestion I’ve received from several residents is that each Commissioner consider holding a quarterly or 
semi-annual meeting in their district. This would allow for better communication and collaboration between the 
Board and the community. 

I’ve encouraged those I’ve spoken with to submit written suggestions for how we can improve life here in 
Columbus County. Tonight, I ask you, our leaders, to do the same, gather input, engage with your constituents, 
and work to ensure that both the left hand and the right hand know what is expected, and what the people of 
Columbus County desire. 

Chad Smith –705 Columbia Avenue, Lake Waccamaw, North Carolina. I came tonight intending to briefly 
address the proposed development north of Lake Waccamaw on Old Lake Town Road. However, after hearing 
the earlier comments on the budget and Mr. Edge’s remarks, I’d like to touch on a few related points. 

Personally, I’ve run into many of you, commissioners and board members in the grocery store, at church, and 
around the community. It’s always been a handshake, a ‘How are you?’ and a genuine conversation about our 
families or community matters. I appreciate that deeply. It’s one of the best things about moving back home to 
Columbus County after 30 years in Raleigh, the relationships we have here. 

As I listened to the discussion about budget constraints, I couldn’t help but think of a scene from Yellowstone 
where John Dutton talks about people treating their land like a playground. We have our own kind of 
playground here, our lakes and our rural charm, but Columbus County is not a resort community. We’re seeing 
increasing traffic and development, but we’re still a small, close-knit area at heart. 

That said, maybe it’s time to consider implementing a tourism tax on things like food and lodging. Many other 
areas do it, including resort towns like Myrtle Beach, and it’s one way to generate revenue without 
overburdening our local citizens. For example, we could consider a local discount card or exemption for 
residents, which is something many golf courses and attractions offer elsewhere. 

Now, regarding the proposed development on the north side of Lake Waccamaw, I urge the Board to consider 
the importance of controlled growth. Growth is inevitable, it’s already happening to the south and east. Our 
roads are congested, and our law enforcement, fire, and EMS personnel are already stretched thin. 

We have to think ahead. If we’re talking about the possibility of adding 10,000 homes in the next 20 years, 
that’s a massive strain on infrastructure, especially if those homeowners are not spending locally. Many will 
likely shop and dine in Brunswick or Horry counties, meaning Columbus County would only benefit from their 
property taxes, while still being responsible for providing services. 

I appreciate yall’s time, efforts, all that you do, and your friendships. 

 

Agenda Item #8: EMPLOYEE SPOTLIGHT: 

County Manager Eddie Madden recognized Donald Bryant from Public Utilities as the Employee Spotlight. 



 
Tonight, we recognize Mr. Donald Bryant of the Public Utilities Department as our Employee Spotlight 
honoree. Donald is described as a great employee, a tremendous asset to his department, and someone truly 
deserving of this recognition. 

He has been employed by Columbus County since 2021 and currently serves as the Utility System Operator for 
the Columbus County Public Utilities Department. His responsibilities include connecting and disconnecting 
water services, reading meters, inspecting services for leaks, flushing hydrants, and locating water lines for 
contractors and other utilities. 

Donald is passionate about his work, resourceful, and consistently performs at a high level. He is a dedicated 
employee who completes his daily tasks efficiently and on time. He uses his time wisely and accurately 
provides the necessary information required for billing and account management. 

For these reasons, and many more, we are proud to recognize Mr. Donald Bryant as tonight’s Employee 
Spotlight honoree. 

Agenda Item #9: PROCLAMATION – ADOPTION of the ELDER ABUSE AWARENESS MONTH 
PROCLAMATION:  
 
DSS Director Dwella Hall requested adoption of the Proclamation declaring June 2025 as Elder Abuse Awareness 
Month. 
 
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve the Proclamation, seconded by Commissioner Watts.  The 
motion unanimously passed. 
 
PROCLAMATION 

WHEREAS, North Carolina ranks eighth nationally in the number of people ages 65 and 
older; and 

WHEREAS, elder abuse is a growing concern as the number of adults over age 65 in 
North Carolina grows; in 2025, one in five residents will be over age 65, and with greater 
longevity there will be more opportunities for older adults to experience maltreatment, 
whether physical, emotional, or financial; and 

WHEREAS, elder abuse is under-reported, overlooked, and often ignored, and each 
resident has a legal responsibility to report any suspicion of abuse, neglect, or exploitation 
without fear of reprisal to their local county social services department; and 

WHEREAS, in the state Fiscal Year 2022-2023, there were around 35,400 reports of 
abuse, neglect, or exploitation of vulnerable and older adults made to North Carolina's 100 
county departments of social services; and 

WHEREAS, encouraging, strengthening, and increasing support to prevent abuse allows 
vulnerable and older adults to exercise their independence and their right to self-
determination; and 

WHEREAS, we must utilize every tool available to ensure our older adults live with 
confidence and security in their later years, free from fear, harassment, and harm; and 

WHEREAS, the State of North Carolina joins the world in recognizing June 15 as World 
Elder Abuse Awareness Day by taking a stand and making it known that it is not 
acceptable for any older adult to live in fear, be mistreated, or experience intentional harm; 

NOW, THEREFORE, I, ____________________,     
________________________________________ of Columbus County North Carolina, do 
hereby proclaim June 15, 2025, as “WORLD ELDER ABUSE AWARENESS DAY” in 
Columbus County, and commend its observance to all citizens. 

 
Agenda Item #10: ADMINISTRATION– ADOPTION of the FY 25/26 BUDGET ORDINANCE and 
FY 25/26 FEE SCHEDULE:  
 



 
County Manager Eddie Madden requested adoption of the FY 25/26 Budget Ordinance and FY 25/26 Fee 
Schedule. This action item is associated with the previously held public hearing. 
 
1st MOTION: 
 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to adopt the FY 25/26 Budget Ordinance and FY 25/26 Fee 
Schedule as presented to include the QRV program and the increased base pay for telecommunicators, seconded 
by Commissioner Floyd.  Chairman Coleman then called for a roll call vote, directing the request to Madam 
Attorney Prince. 
 
A roll-call vote was taken with the following results: 
 

AYES: Commissioner Featherson, Commissioner Floyd, Commissioner Bullard, and Chairman Coleman;  
and NAYS: Commissioner Byrd, and Commissioners Watts.  
 

The motion passed by a vote of 4-2. 
 
Commissioner Byrd - I'd just like to clarify that I support the budget and the way it has been put together. 
However, there are too many “ifs” involved. We're funding the QRV program only through January 19th, and in 
order to achieve a balanced budget, we're relying on too many projections. 

I don't like spending money based on projections, and that’s what we’re doing here to some degree. We're 
anticipating certain revenues from various sources, and I believe we should have a solid, fully funded budget 
from the start. 

Funding something for only six months, with the hope of reassessing later, is not the best approach in my 
opinion. And let me be clear, I fully support the QRV program. I even donated the office space in Bolton that 
you're using now. I support it 100%. 

But I feel that funding it for just six months is not what we need. We should go ahead and lock in funding for 
the full year. Again, my concern lies in relying on uncertain projections to make this budget work. That's where 
I respectfully disagree. 

Commissioner Watts - I’d also like to say that I agree with what Commissioner Bullard said. I’m 100% in 
support of the QRVs and everything we’ve agreed on regarding the program. 

That said, I believe there are a few areas in the budget where cuts could have been made to extend the QRV 
funding beyond what we currently have planned, and potentially save more money overall. I’m a very 
conservative person by nature, so I tend to be frugal, and I’ve consistently pushed for that approach since 
joining the board. 

I would also love to see more funding for Parks and Recreation. I know funding is tight, but as a parent of 
young children, I believe we just don’t do enough in that area. That’s one of the reasons why I’m voting no 
tonight. 

Commissioner Bullard - I’d like to express why I’m a “yes” vote, and first, I want to say that I respect 
everyone’s opinion. 

Initially, I didn’t see the need for QRVs in my district because we had other services in place, and frankly, I 
didn’t fully understand their importance. But when the issue came up, I started receiving calls from fire and 
rescue departments across the county, even from my own hometown and departments in Whiteville and other 
areas. They told me just how critical QRVs are to the success of our rescue squads, even in areas that don’t 
currently have a QRV unit. 

I said, “Maybe I don’t understand it fully, explain it to me.” And we sat down and had a conversation. They 
explained their concerns and emphasized that QRVs play a role in life saving situations. That matters deeply to 
me, and I believe it should matter to each one of us. 

We probably could fund the QRV program for an entire year, but I felt it was wise to monitor the numbers 
closely. By January, more tax revenue will come in, which may free things up. So I supported funding the 
program on a six-month basis if it meant we could keep it intact during that time. 

My decision was driven by safety. In areas like Mount Olive and Silver Spoon Road, what we sometimes call 
“dead zones”, the need is even greater. I live in the Cerro Gordo area, where we don’t have as many of those 
dead zones, but I recognize that other commissioners’ districts do. 

So for me, it came down to this: if supporting the QRV program could help save even one life, then I’m in full 
support. That’s why I voted “yes” to fund it for six months. 



 
Commissioner Byrd - Mr. Chairman, I’d just like to follow up by saying that I don’t believe there’s a single 
commissioner on this Board who doesn't support the QRVs. I think all seven of us were in favor of the QRV 
program. I want to make it clear to everyone that every member of this Board supported keeping the QRVs in 
the budget and ensuring they remained funded. 

Commissioner Watts - I do want to commend the administration and the finance department. They’ve done a 
great job and worked very hard. I truly feel they’ve done excellent work. This is nothing against them, Heather 
and the entire team have put in tremendous effort, and I commend them for what they’ve accomplished with 
this budget. 

Commissioner Bullard – I do too. 

Chairman Coleman - I want to commend the administrative staff for all they’ve done, every one of them. 
They’ve worked countless hours. While most of us come to work, put in our eight or ten hours, and go home, 
some of these folks take their work home with them, even on weekends, to try to put together a workable budget 
for the county. 

You think you have a budget figured out, and then, bam, something unexpected happens. How do you budget 
for the unexpected? You can’t. 

QRVs are priceless. What price can you put on your life if you're in a car accident on Highway 211 near the 
Brunswick County line? These are necessary things. 

It’s bittersweet to have to cut items. It’s tough when we can’t give everything we want to every need. But I 
thank the administration for what they’ve done, for working on the budget, and for giving us something we can 
live with. I truly appreciate it. 

Commissioner Featherson - I do want to thank the administration for getting this budget to a point where we 
can approve it. 

My area, District I, is basically a dead zone, and I definitely want those QRVs in place. I had a personal friend 
who lost his life a year or so ago because we did not have a QRV available. As Dr. Chambers just said, it’s 
something we truly need. 

So yes, again, I vote yes for the QRVs, as well as for the 911 Center being properly funded. And I sincerely 
thank the administration for making that possible. 

Commissioner Bullard - I’d like to thank our rescue squads and fire departments for coming to me, and to the 
other commissioners, to explain the importance of the QRVs and the need to retain our 911 telecommunicators. 
Their pay absolutely needs to be increased. 

Thank you for helping me serve as your commissioner. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - I do have one thing to add, and it is a technical matter that the Local 
Government Commission has requested of you. They are asking that you approve the fee schedule by a separate 
motion. 

It is currently included under Item 10 and is listed as being adopted with the budget. However, we need a 
motion, a second, and an approval of the fee schedule as a separate action. 

Commissioner Byrd - I thought we were going to revisit that issue before it came to the Board? 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Fee schedule, no sir it's in your budget. 

Commissioner Byrd - I know it's in there, but some questions came up. I thought we were going to revisit it, 
including some of the things I mentioned to you. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Yes, sir. Typically, we can amend the fee schedule later, but it is usually 
done at the time of budget adoption. Historically, throughout my career, the fee schedule has been adopted as 
part of the budget ordinance, which makes it binding. However, for some reason, the Local Government 
Commission now wants it to be voted on separately and not included in the ordinance. This approach gives you 
some flexibility, and we will bring it back to you when we review those recommendations. 

2nd MOTION: 
After discussion and as requested by the Local Government Commission (LGC), a second motion was made by 
Commissioner Bullard to approve the Fee Schedule separately for the ordinance; seconded by Commissioner 
Byrd.  The motion was unanimously passed. 
 



 
*A COPY OF THE APPROVED BUDGET ORDINANCE, FY 26 BUDGET AND FEE SCHEDULE IS 

HOUSED IN THE CLERK’S OFFICE AND AVAILABLE ONLINE** 
 
Agenda Item #11: BOARD of ELECTIONS – UPDATE on RECENT CHANGES with the BOARD of 
ELECTIONS: 
 
Board of Elections Director Ashley Collins discussed recent changes with the Board of Elections. 
 
I want to give you a notification regarding our precinct consolidation. We previously had 10 precincts, and we 
have now consolidated them down to five. 

● North Lees and Southeast Lees have been consolidated into Lees, which will be located at the Old Dock 
Community Center. 

● The Pleasant Plains precinct will be closed. 
● Bogue and Welches Creek have been merged. The Welches Creek Fire Department will be closed, and 

the Hallsboro Fire Department will remain open. This new precinct will now be called Bogue Creek. 
● Bug Hill and Nakina have been consolidated. The Guideway precinct will be closed, and voting will 

take place at the Nakina Fire Department. This new precinct will be called Nakina Hill Peak. 
● Williams 1 and Williams 2 have been consolidated. Lebanon Church will be closed, and Beaverdam 

Church will remain open. The new precinct will be called Williams. 
● West Whiteville and Whiteville 2 have been consolidated. They will go to Vineland and Legion will be 

closed, and the new location will be called Whiteville Mid. 
These changes will take effect in November 2025. However, since our upcoming elections are municipal 
elections, these new precincts will not be used until the May election. The Whiteville 2 precinct will not be 
open for the municipal election, as there are no voters within that municipality. 
 
Commissioner Byrd - Is that when the primaries are going to be held in May this year, rather than in March? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - I'm sorry, I meant March. 
 
Commissioner Bullard - Why did they do this for lack of poll workers? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - Some of the precincts are not in the condition they need to be, 
and we’re having a very hard time finding poll workers. That is why we have now consolidated. 
 
Commissioner Featherson – Who will be the chief judges? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - The chief judges will be appointed for a two-year term by the 
party chairs. 
 
Commissioner Watts – Ms. Collins, your board is the one that decided to do this, correct? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins – Yes. 
 
Commissioner Watts - And then you all sent it to the State Board of Elections? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - We had to send it to the state, and the state approved it on May 
6th. 
 
Commissioner Watts - So, when we decided which building to shut down and move to the other one, how was 
that decision made? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - That was determined by the geographical area and which building 
was better maintained. 
 
Commissioner Watts - So, you chose the most central location?  
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins – Yes, sir. 
 
Commissioner Watts – Okay. 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - Our requirement is to have no more than 5,000 registered voters 
per precinct. The one that has increased the most is Williams, which is now at 3,389. All the others are well 
below that threshold. 
 
Commissioner Watts - That's Williams One and Williams Two? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins – Yes, sir. 
 



 
Commissioner Watts - Do you know how much savings this will be for the county? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - Well, that will be in savings for reduced workers. It's estimated, 
though I don't have the exact costs with me, that we are saving based on the pay rates. We've increased our pay, 
and I believe it's now $210 per day for our Chief Judges. There are five Chief Judge positions. I think it's around 
$180 per day for Judges, with two Judges at each of those five locations, so that would be 10 positions. And I 
believe it's $160 per day for Assistants. That will reduce the number of workers by three for each precinct, since 
we typically try to staff six workers at each precinct. 
 
Commissioner Bullard - So, you'll have to add some workers to the precincts that are being consolidated into, 
correct? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - Our state requirement, by statute, is to have only four workers per 
precinct. We've typically staffed five to six workers, and for the busier precincts, we will try to keep seven. 
However, we plan to maintain at least six workers at all precincts on Election Day. 
 
Commissioner Bullard - But you don’t know the total amount of savings this consolidation is going to 
generate? 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - I can give it to you, if you don’t mind. I have it at the office, but I 
don’t have it in this folder right now. 
 
Commissioner Byrd - What it really boils down to is that early voting, resulting in very low turnout at the 
precincts on Election Day because many people have already voted. 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - Our early voting sites will still be open. 
 
Commissioner Byrd - We understand that this was your decision, but it would have been better if the Board 
had been informed beforehand rather than finding out through the newspaper. People are calling us, and we 
don’t know any more than what’s already been in the paper. 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - I followed the statutes and the requirements that the state sent us. 
This was not a notification for me; I simply had to comply. I did put a public notice on our agenda stating that 
we were considering consolidating precincts.  
 
Commissioner Featherson - Will there be adequate parking at the new precincts? 
 
Commissioner Byrd - Yeah, well, that’s not new, that’s where it’s been for years and years. 
 
Board of Election Director Ashley Collins - That’s not new. I didn’t add any precincts, I just closed one and 
left it at one of the precincts that was already open. I didn’t change any of my precinct locations. 
 
Commissioner Byrd - Over the years, I’ve kept the parking lot up. Sammy Black owns the property, but he 
won’t do a thing. But on election day, I always make sure it looks nice and presentable. 
 
Commissioner Bullard - I'd like to express my appreciation for the work the election board does. They have 
their hands full when it comes to election time. 
 
Commissioner Byrd - Oh, yes. 
 
Agenda Item #12: EMERGENCY SERVICES – APPROVAL of 911 CENTER VIPER RADIO and 
INTERNET CONNECTIVITY CONTRACT:  
 
Emergency Services Director Kay Stephens requested approval of the new 911 Center VIPER Radio and 
internet connectivity contract with Focus Broadband for emergency dispatch procedures. 
 
Commissioner Watts - Ms. Stephens, is there a final count of what it's going to cost us to go through Focus? 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden - Would you like to hear from me on the latest conversation with them?  
They said they're waiting on the third-party vendor to provide that amount. They’re supposed to communicate it 
to me. They were hoping to have it today, but it didn’t come in. 
 
Commissioner Watts - But is it going to be cheaper than the other option? 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden – If it is not we will bring it back to this Board. 
 
Commissioner Byrd - I thought it was going to be cheaper. 
 



 
Commissioner Watts - Because my understanding was that it would be a whole lot cheaper. 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden –Well, we don’t have that information yet, So we won’t know for certain 
until we get it. 
 
Commissioner Watts – So, do we need to table this? 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden – I think what we're asking for is authorization for the attorney to review the 
agreement and for me to approve it. If the cost is higher than what we were provided last time, I'll bring it back 
to you. If not, we'll move forward. 
 
Commissioner Bullard - I even called Kris Ward this afternoon and asked him, because you and I talked, and 
he did say he would waive the fee.  
 
Commissioner Watts – That’s what I thought. 
 
Commissioner Bullard - But, the third party involved may charge for some of the connections. 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden – That’s correct. 
 
Commissioner Bullard – And that's why Kris doesn't know what's going. 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden -  I think the hard cost is connecting to the Highway Patrol’s VIPER system 
out of Farmville. As for the fees from Focus Broadband, I believe they’re prepared to waive those. 
 
Commissioner Watts - That was my main point, because I know Focus is going to waive them. 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden - There’s a fee coming. Well, I’ll move forward with it if you’re okay with 
it.  
 
Commissioner Watts - I’m good with it. 
 
County Manager Eddie Madden - Provided that it’s less than what you were previously quoted. 
 
Commissioner Watts - I’m just glad we’re dealing with a local bid. 
 
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Byrd. The motion 
unanimously passed. 
 
 
Agenda Item #13: TRANSPORTATION – APPROVAL of the AMENDED CONTRACT with 
COLUMBUS REGIONAL HEALTHCARE SYSTEM to INCLUDE a BUSINESS ASSOCIATE 
AGREEMENT:  
 
Transportation Director Joy Jacobs requested approval of the amended contract with Columbus Regional to 
include a Business Associate Agreement. 
 
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Byrd made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Bullard.  The motion 
unanimously passed. 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 
 

 
 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 

Agenda Item #14: FINANCE – APPROVAL of the 2nd READING of the AMENDED 
DEPRECIATION SCHEDULE:  
 
Finance Director Heather Woody requested approval of the 2nd reading of the amended depreciation schedule. 
 
At the last meeting, we presented the depreciation schedule and our fixed assets policy. This is the second 
reading. We're primarily focusing on Appendix A, which outlines the different types of assets we have. What 



 
we're aiming to do is extend the useful life of our assets, mostly infrastructure items that primarily impact our 
enterprise funds. This recommendation came from our auditor, who noted that we may have been depreciating 
some assets too quickly. 
 
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve the 2nd Reading of the Amended Depreciation Schedule, 
seconded by Commissioner Featherson. The motion unanimously passed. 
Chapter 24: Budget and Finance Fixed Asset 

Chapter 24: Budget and Finance Fixed Assets 
 
§24.1 Purpose 
The purpose is to establish and maintain complete and accurate records accounting for fixed assets. 
 
Local governments are required by N.C.G.S. § 159-26(b)(8) to maintain “a ledger or group of accounts in which 
to record the details relating to the general fixed assets of the unit.” 
 
Fixed assets records are required under GAAP and are necessary for the local government’s auditor to render an 
unqualified opinion on its financial statements. Also, fixed asset information is required for an Annual 
Comprehensive Financial Report to qualify for the Government Finance Officers Association’s Certificate of 
Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting. 
 
§24.2 Definition 
Fixed assets may be tangible or intangible in nature, have a value of $5,000 or more, $100,000 or more for 
infrastructure, and have a useful life of longer than one year. They are classified as land, improvements other 
than buildings, buildings, equipment, vehicles, infrastructure, software, and construction in progress. Intangible 
assets include certain right to use assets such as leases and subscription based IT arrangements (SBITSs). 
Columbus County has determined an individual SBITA and lease liability threshold of $50,000. This individual 
capitalization threshold applies to all SBITAs and leases with a maximum possible term of more than one year. 
Fixed assets can be both movable and immovable. Items of insignificant value, while they may meet the above 
criteria, are normally expensed instead of being considered fixed assets. 
 
An item is considered a capital purchase subject to depreciation or amortization if it meets the following 
conditions: 

♦ The equipment is a major end use item. The item meets the dollar and life criteria and is 
designed to stand alone in its normal function. 

♦ The item enhances, upgrades, expands, or increases the life of an existing capital equipment 
item. A major repair would qualify to be capitalized if it does extend the life and enhances the 
value of a capital asset. 

 
Items that are not capitalized are those that function alone but do not meet the dollar and life criteria. These 
items must be expensed: 

♦ Individually purchased component items costing less than $5,000. 
♦ A replacement item that replaces part of a system but does not significantly enhance the life of 

the system. If an item is purchased as replacement for a system component or repair part, it is not 
a capital expenditure, regardless of the cost. Examples are a dump body for a truck, a bush hot 
for a tractor or a front-end loader for a tractor. 

 
Fixed assets containing separate physical parts (i.e., CPU, monitor and keyboard) are not considered one asset 
having one or more component parts. Each separate physical part is considered to be a separate asset and is 
individually evaluated to determine if capitalization criteria are met. 
 
§24.3 Responsibility 
It is the responsibility of each Department Director to accurately maintain the Asset Register for their respective 
departments and to maintain secure control of their assets. Individual departments are also responsible for 
maintaining non-capitalized assets at their level. Non-capitalized assets are frequently portable and/or subject to 
theft or loss. Therefore, it is important to maintain accountability for them. The Finance Department is 
responsible for maintaining the computerized fixed asset system. 
 
Department directors who acquire capital assets with grant monies are responsible for tracking and managing 
them in a manner consistent with Federal, State, or grant agreement requirements regarding accountability and 
stewardship of grant-funded capital assets. If ownership of a grant-funded asset transfers to the County and the 
asset is valued at $5,000 or more, the procedures in this policy for tracking and reporting the asset will apply. 
 
§24.4 Classifications 
Fixed assets owned by Columbus County are recorded in the accounting records. Accounting classifications of 
fixed assets are: 



 
♦ Land – A fixed asset account that reflects the acquisition value of land and the rights to land owned 

by the County. It includes all land held in fee simple and all rights to land that have no termination 
date. 

 
If the land is purchased, the valuation includes such costs as purchase price, legal fees, filling and excavation, 
and other costs directly related to the acquisition of the land and its preparation for use. Rights-of-way and 
easements are recorded at purchase cost plus legal costs. If land is acquired by a gift, the valuation recorded 
should be the appraised value at the time of acquisition. Proceeds from the salvaging of any assets removed 
from the land reduce the land’s cost. (i.e., funds received from the sale of the components of an existing 
building on the land). 

♦ Improvements Other than Buildings – A fixed asset account that reflects the acquisition value of 
permanent improvements (other than buildings) that add value to the land or improve the use of the 
land, but do not have an indefinite life. Examples of such improvements are fences, retaining walls, 
sidewalks, parking lots, driveways, most landscaping, etc. 

 
An improvement provides additional value to an existing asset. Such added value is achieved by either 
lengthening the asset’s estimated useful life or increasing the asset’s ability to provide service (greater 
effectiveness or efficiency). 
 
If purchased or constructed, the valuation includes such costs as the purchase price, acquisition legal fees, and 
other professional fees (related to design or construction). If acquired by gift, the valuation recorded should be 
the appraised value at the time of acquisition. 
 

♦ Buildings – A fixed asset account that reflects the acquisition value of permanent structures owned 
by the County used to house persons and property. Permanently installed fixtures to or within these 
structures are considered parts of the structures. The costs of major improvements to structures are 
included in this account. 

 
If purchased or constructed, the valuation includes such costs as the purchase price, acquisition legal fees, and 
other professional fees (related to design or construction). If acquired by gift, the valuation recorded should be 
the appraised value at the time of acquisition. 
 

♦ Equipment – A fixed asset account that reflects the value of tangible property not permanently 
affixed to real property, used in carrying out the operation of the County. 

 
The basis of valuation of purchased equipment includes the net contract price, transportation charges, and the 
cost of installing special devices or other preparations required to ready the asset for its intended use. The basis 
of valuation of donated equipment is the appraised value at the date acquired. 
 

♦ Vehicles – A fixed asset account that reflects the value of motor vehicles owned by the County. 
 
The basis of valuation of purchased vehicles includes the net contract price, transportation charges, and the cost 
of installing special devices or other preparations required to ready the asset for its intended use. The basis of 
valuation of donated vehicles is the appraised value at the date acquired. 
 

♦ Infrastructure – A fixed asset account that reflects the value of road or public utility networks. 
These assets are long-lived assets that normally are stationary in nature and normally can be 
preserved for a significantly greater number of years than most capital assets. Examples of 
infrastructure include roads, bridges, drainage systems and water and sewer systems. 

 
If purchased or constructed, the valuation includes such costs as the purchase price, acquisition legal fees, and 
other professional fees (related to design or construction). 
 

♦ Software – A fixed asset account that reflects the value of software used by the County to conduct 
daily business and deliver goods and services to the citizens. 

 
The basis of valuation of purchased software includes the net contract price, transportation charges, and the cost 
of installing special devices or other preparations required to ready the asset for its intended use. 
 

♦ Construction in Progress – A fixed asset account used when a government reports amounts 
expended on an uncompleted building or other capital construction project. When the project is 
complete, the cumulative costs are transferred to another appropriate fixed asset account. These 
subclasses such as buildings, improvements, and equipment might be used. 

 
If purchased or constructed, the valuation includes such costs as the purchase price, acquisition legal fees, and 
other professional fees (related to design or construction). If acquired by gift, the valuation recorded should be 
the appraised value at the time of acquisition. 



 
 

♦ Right to Use Assets (SBITS, Lease) – Assets that arise in association with agreements where the 
County is a lessee in a lease agreement or has entered into an agreement related to and IT 
subscription. 

 
The basis of valuation includes the initial measurement of the liability plus any payments made at or prior to the 
start of the term less any incentives from the lessor at or prior to the start of the lease, and plus any additional 
costs to place the lease asset into service. 
 
§24.5 Depreciation and Amortization 
Fixed assets will be depreciated or amortized using Straight-line depreciation/amortization. The first year of 
depreciation will be calculated for six months only, regardless of when the asset was added during this year. 
Amortization will be calculated for SBITAs or leases over the contract term. 
Depreciation/amortization will be calculated annually based on asset type. As a matter of policy, the County 
will use a range approach, with specific estimated useful lives attached to specific assets when recorded in order 
to facilitate depreciation. 
 
The following ranges are to be used as a guideline in setting estimated useful lives for asset reporting: 

 Land – Non depreciable 
 Improvements Other than Buildings – 10 – 30 years 
 Buildings – 25 – 50 years 
 Equipment – 3 – 20 years 
 Vehicles – 5 – 20 years 
 Infrastructure – 15 – 60 years 
 Software – 3 years 
 Construction in Progress – Non depreciable 
 Right to Use Assets (SBITA, Lease) – contract term 

For detailed information on useful lives of specific assets within the various asset classes, see Appendix A. 
 
§24.6 Maintenance 
The Finance department will maintain a comprehensive Asset Register for each individual Department. Semi-
annually, a copy of the asset register will be given to the departments for their review. 
 
The departments will notify Finance immediately of any donations, transfers and/or disposals. The Department 
Director(s) should also be made aware of such changes. Only those assets meeting the fixed asset criteria need 
to be reported. 
 
§24.7 Inventory 
Government Finance Officers Association recommends a physical inventory of tangible fixed assets. A periodic 
evaluation of the County’s inventory insures the integrity of the amounts reported in the County’s financial 
statements, maintains current insurance evaluations, and assists in loss detection. 
 

a. Fixed Assets Inventory 
The inventory process shall include, among other things, verifying the physical presence of an asset in its 
recorded location and comparing capital assets against the capital asset register maintained by Finance. Each 
department will check their inventory semi-annually to verify the accuracy of the asset register provided by 
Finance. The inventory process will not be considered complete until discrepancies between actual and recorded 
assets have been reconciled. In order to facilitate reconciliation, the following steps should be taken: 

 Examine inventory list to determine if inventory noted during the count as unrecorded is 
listed on another portion of the inventory; 

 Enter unrecorded assets into the inventory system as soon as possible after discovery; 
 Conduct a search to locate missing assets. 

After completion of the inventory, each department director shall sign the capital asset register listing the assets 
under his/her control. By affixing a signature, the director verifies the asset location and that the count is 
accurate. Signed forms shall be submitted to Finance. 
 
Independent or contracted auditing firms may from time to time conduct a review or inventory of the capital 
records. This audit may include a physical inventory of the assets within a department or particular budgetary 
organization or unit. 
 

b. Non-capitalized Assets Inventory 
For certain non-capitalized tangible items, departments should establish and maintain adequate control 
procedures. Assets of a sensitive or highly marketable nature should be inventoried regardless of the threshold 
limitation established by the governing board. These include items such as handguns and computer equipment 
that fall below the capital asset thresholds. 
 
APPENDIX A 
ESTIMATED USEFUL LIVES OF 



 
CAPITAL ASSETS 
Examples but not limited to: 
 
         Useful Life 
Buildings 
  
 Permanent Structures      50 years 
 Portable Structures      25 years 
 
Equipment 
 
 Audio/Visual Equipment     05 years 
 Computer Equipment      03 years 
 Construction Equipment     12 years 
 Heat & Air Equipment      20 years 
 Lawn Equipment      08 years 
 Machinery       05 years 
 Mainframes/Servers      05 years 
 Office Furniture      05 years 
 Office Equipment      05 years 
 Police Equipment, Special     05 years 
 Recreation Equipment     05 years 
 Tools        05 years 
 
Vehicles 
 
 Boats        08 years 
 Dump & other Heavy Duty Trucks    12 years 
 Garbage Hauling Vehicles     10 years 
 Motorcycles       10 years 
 Trailer w/tags       15 years 
 Passenger Cars      10 years 
 Pickup Trucks       10 years 
 Police Vehicles      05 years 
 Cargo Vans       10 years 
 Buses        08 years 
 
 
 
           
 
Useful Life 
 
Improvements 
 
 Park Improvements  
(park enhancements, added fields, etc.)   10 – 30 years 
 Building Improvements 
 (renovations, roof replacements, etc.)   10 – 30 years 
 Land Improvements 
 (fencing, retaining walls, landscaping, etc.)   20 years 
 
Infrastructure 
 
 Bike/Jogging Path (dirt, gravel, asphalt)    30 years 
 Parking Lot (gravel, asphalt, concrete)    30 years 
 Sidewalks (concrete)       50 years 
 Water / Sewer Lines       50 years 
 Water / Sewer Stations (structure)     50 years 
 Water / Sewer Tanks (elevated, ground, underground storage) 60 years 
  
 
 
 
   
 
 



 
Agenda Item #15: FINANCE – APPROVAL of the 1st READING of the UPDATED PURCHASE 
ORDER POLICY:  
 
Finance Director Heather Woody requested approval of the 1st reading of the amended Blanket Purchase Order 
Policy. 
 
MOTION: 
 Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve the first reading of the amended Blanket Purchase Order 
Policy, seconded by Commissioner Floyd. The motion unanimously passed. 

Our purchasing and finance policies have not been updated since 2011, and our auditor has referenced this in 
the most recent audit. She identified certain items that affect our financial standing, as well as other areas that 
don’t directly impact finances but reflect best practices. 

Here are the key updates in this policy revision: 

● Purchase Order (PO) Threshold: The PO threshold remains at $200. Any purchase over this amount will 
require a PO. 

● Fixed Asset Threshold: The fixed asset capitalization threshold stays at $5,000. 
● Unified Approval Levels: We are standardizing the most common approval amounts. Previously, there 

were four types of common purchases, each with four different approval levels. This change will 
streamline the process for both the finance department and other departments. 

● Alignment with Federal Guidelines: Currently, we operate under separate purchasing policies depending 
on the funding source (federal, state, or local). This revision brings all purchases under the more 
restrictive federal guidelines. This ensures consistency and reduces confusion, regardless of the funding 
source. 

● PO Exemptions: The policy clarifies when a PO is not required, mostly for payroll-related expenses and 
specific human services purchases, primarily within DSS. 

● Blanket POs: The list of allowable blanket POs is expanded. 
● Emergency POs: The policy defines what constitutes an emergency PO. 
● PO Overages: We are eliminating the current allowance for overages. For example, if a PO was issued 

for $5,000 and the final cost is $5,100, we used to allow a 10% overage. However, our new software 
does not support this functionality, so we’re phasing it out. 

We are currently revamping all related financial policies. What you have tonight represents the first seven 
chapters. You’ve already approved the Budget Amendment Policy and the Travel Policy, which will become 
Chapters 8, 9, and 10. The Fixed Asset Policy will become Chapter 24. 

If tonight’s policy is approved, it will go to a second reading on June 16th, and if approved then, all changes 
will take effect July 1st 

Agenda Item #16: FINANCE - APPROVAL of the FINANCE REPORT for APRIL 2025, BUDGET 
AMENDMENTS, and PROJECT ORDINANCES:  
 
Finance Director Heather Woody requested approval of the following Finance Report for April 2025, Budget 
Amendment and Project Ordinances: 
 

 a. Finance Report April 2025 
 b. Budget Amendment - Facility Services - $0 
 c. Budget Amendment - Facility Services & Detention Medical- $0 
 d. Budget Amendment - Teen Court - $ 2,563 
 e. Budget Amendment - Health - $0 
 f. Budget Amendment - Close Out Fund 29 - $375,595 
 g. Budget Amendment - Municipal Taxes - $313,399 
 h. Budget Amendment - Sheriff - M & R Vehicle - $13,628 
 i. Budget Amendment - Fire Dist. - $ 206,956 
 j. Project Ordinance Revised - Riegelwood Sanitary Dist. - $0 
 k. Project Ordinance Revised - Livingston Chapel - $0 

 
1st MOTION: 

 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve item A, seconded by Commissioner Floyd.  The 
motion unanimously passed. 
 
2nd MOTION: 
 
 Commissioner Bullard made a motion to approve items B-K, seconded by Commissioner Floyd.  The 
motion unanimously passed. 



 
 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 
 
RECESS REGULAR SESSION and enter into COLUMBUS COUNTY WATER and SEWER 
DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV AND V. 
 
At 7:42 P.M., A motion was made by Commissioner Byrd and seconded by Commissioner Floyd to recess 
regular session and enter into Columbus County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV and V. The 
motion unanimously passed. 
 

Agenda Item #17:  APPROVAL of WATER and SEWER DISTRICTS I, II, III, IV AND V 
COMBINATION MINUTES: 

a. May 19, 2025 Regular Session 

MOTION: 

 Commissioner Watts made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Bullard.  The motion 
unanimously passed. 
 
 



 
 

ADJOURN COMBINATION MEETING of Columbus County Water and Sewer Districts I, II, III, IV 
and V BOARD MEETING. 
 
MOTION:  
At 7:43 P.M., Commissioner Floyd made a motion to approve, seconded by Commissioner Featherson.  The 
motion unanimously passed. 
 

Agenda Item #18:  COMMENTS:  

 A.  Board of Commissioners 
Commissioner Floyd – To go back to what Mr. Johnny Edge said earlier, my phone is always open for anyone 
who has needs or concerns. Hearing from residents really helps us make informed decisions on the Board. I had 
people from other districts call me today, and it gave me a better understanding of how they’re feeling and what 
they need. So, please feel free to reach out, anyone in the county is welcome to give me a call. 

Commissioner Featherson -  I actually don’t have any additional comments, except to say that we are one 
Board, seven members, but one unified body. So whenever we receive a request from anyone in the county, we 
should make an effort to help or refer it to the commissioner representing that area, which I’ve done myself. I 
agree with Commissioner Floyd, we’re here to serve the public. No matter what district you’re in, we are one 
Board, and any resident is welcome to contact any of us. 

Commissioner Byrd – I’ll concur with that. Honestly, I usually get more calls from outside my district than 
from within. But ever since the newspaper printed the projected 4,500 homes on Old Lake Road, or I should 
say, homes that are in the planning stages, I’ve been overwhelmed. I'm telling you, I just about need to hire 
someone to help me answer emails. The phone calls and messages have been constant. 

I try to reassure folks that we're making sure every T is crossed and every I is dotted. We know there's a serious 
issue here, and we have to do what we can to protect Lake Waccamaw, the largest natural lake from Florida to 
Maine. This proposed development sits right between two of the main arteries that feed into the lake. 

Without the proper infrastructure, water, sewer, and so on, it looks like they’ve got an uphill battle. 

I also want to mention that I voted against the budget, mainly because of the uncertainty around where the 
money is projected to come from. When I spend money, I like to either have it in hand or know exactly where 
it’s coming from. That was my sole reason for voting no. 

That said, I do support the QRV program, and I fully support the Sheriff’s Department. In fact, I actually 
thought we were buying 13 vehicles, you mentioned 10, but I was under the impression it was 13. 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Three of them are in the current year. 

Commissioner Byrd - So anyhow, that was my reason, and it wasn’t because I’m against it. I fully support the 
911 Call Center getting an increase; we absolutely need it. I’ve supported the QRV program from the 
beginning, and I still do. 

But my concern is this: I just don’t want us to get halfway through the year and look back, saying, "We've come 
this far, but we’re out of money. Where are we going to get it from now?" Yes, if things free up, we’ll have the 
funds. But if they don’t, we’ll have to find it elsewhere. 

When you pass a budget as lean as the one we’ve done this year, there's always that possibility that we’ll come 
up short. Just like we are this year. I don’t know the exact number yet, but we’re probably going to be short by 
two or three million. Can you give me an idea Mr. Madden? 

County Manager Eddie Madden – Heather, I think our current projections show that we’re about a million 
dollars short. 

Finance Director Heather Woody – Yes, Sir. 

Commissioner Byrd - That’s what I’m saying, if we go in with an iron budget with no wiggle room at all, we 
could easily come up two or three million dollars short next year. And that’s what concerns me. I don’t like to 
spend money I don’t have, or that I don’t have a clear way of paying back. 

Commissioner Bullard - a Madam Attorney, at the last meeting, I believe Commissioner Watts and I were 
discussing writing guidelines, specifically, how many people should be involved. Were you able to come up 
with some standards or options for us to consider in terms of enforcement? 
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Attorney Prince - Last week was short, and I had Continuing Legal Education in Chapel Hill that I had to 
attend, so that was my plan for this week. I’ve spoken with both the Health Department and the Sheriff. The 
Sheriff is more than willing to assist me and help enforce any type of civil penalty related to this matter. Since it 
involves health and safety, I also spoke with Mr. Daniel Buck about it, and we’re currently looking into the 
situation. 

Commissioner Bullard – Do you think you will have us something ready for the next meeting? 

Attorney Prince – Yes, Sir. I will try, too. 

Commissioner Bullard – Sounds good. 

Commissioner Watts - I want to circle back to the budget. I am pleased with the QRV program, and we fully 
support them, especially the telecommunicators, we all know they deserve it. There are some things I might 
have taken out and placed elsewhere, but everyone has their opinions. I do want to give Ms. Heather Woody 
and her staff a lot of credit. I know they’ve worked hard, and it’s been tough on everyone. It’s a tough rodeo, 
especially when you’re cutting that much money. 

Secondly, this week is graduation week for all our county high schools, and I want to wish the Class of 2025 a 
very successful graduation. 

Now, going back to what Commissioner Floyd said about Mr. Johnny Edge: I make my living in this 
community. I stop at the same stores every day. This is about the third time I’ve heard we need to “get into the 
community.” Well, I eat vienna sausages every day at the same store I’ve gone to for years. I truly believe that 
many of us, probably all of us, are doing our part. 

I’m very involved in my community. I attend local baseball games almost every night. So please don’t criticize 
me for not being present, I am. And people are more than welcome to call me. Just this morning, I was at the 
store, and there were folks there who don’t even live in the community, so how can anyone say I wasn’t there? 

Commissioner Bullard - I'm like you. I'm in Tabor City at the ball games, I'm at Lake Waccamaw. I go 
everywhere. 

Commissioner Watts - People from all over the different districts reach out to me, and I’m open to hearing 
from anyone who calls. I do my best to return every call, it might not be the same day, but I will get back to 
you. 

Commissioner Featherson - And my phone number is on the website. 

Commissioner Watts – I think all of ours are. 

Commissioner Featherson - And I get calls from that too. 

Commissioner Watts – I do try. 

B. County Manager: 

County Manager Eddie Madden – The Board observed a moment of silence earlier for Mr. Jim Hill. I want to 
take a moment to highlight that Mr. Hill served as the County Attorney for 29 years, a significant tenure marked 
by dedication, institutional knowledge, and many strong relationships within our organization. We extend our 
deepest sympathies to his family and friends. 

On a positive note, we’ve completed the selection process for our new Emergency Management Director. This 
process involved a panel of peers, including representatives from fire, rescue, law enforcement, county 
commissioners, staff, a representative from State Emergency Management, and a current Emergency 
Management Director from another county. After thorough vetting, I personally interviewed the candidates. 

I’m pleased to announce that Ms. Kay Stephens has been selected as our Emergency Management Director. Kay 
previously served in this role and later transitioned to HR Director, where she did a fantastic job for four years. 
When this position became available, she expressed her interest in returning. Her deep knowledge, experience, 
and longstanding reputation within the organization made her the right choice. Congratulations to Kay. 

In addition, we’ve hired Ms. Brandy Nance as Deputy Director over Fire and EMS. She will begin in July. This 
position was funded through the approved budget. Brandy, a certified paramedic, will assist in strengthening our 
QRV services. With her addition, we now have two paramedics on staff to help supplement the two existing 
QRVs and improve emergency coverage, particularly in underserved areas with longer response times. 

Kay’s move left a vacancy in HR. As of today, Ms. Amanda Stanley has officially been promoted to HR 
Director. She brings excellent experience and leadership to the role. Congratulations to Amanda. She will do a 
terrific job.  



 
We will not be filling Kay’s previous HR position, resulting in a net staffing increase of one. This unfilled HR 
position is among the 24 we discussed earlier that remain frozen.  

We will need to hold an end-of-year budget amendment meeting before June 30. Heather is already working on 
ensuring we have the necessary budget coverage to avoid any audit violations. 

I will be attending the Association of County Commissioners’ Advocacy Days on June 10–11 and a Risk Pool 
Board meeting on June 12. All associated expenses are covered by the association and will not impact our local 
budget. 

As mentioned by your Finance Director earlier, we are anticipating a shortfall. Some of these items are simply 
unpredictable. For example, we expect a significant inmate medical bill this year, last year’s total was nearly $1 
million, and there is no reliable way to budget that in advance. 

We’re also facing a nearly $2 million shortfall in DSS due to reduced reimbursement for adoption and foster 
care. DSS has had to place children in non-licensed foster homes, and those expenses are not being fully 
reimbursed. 

Looking ahead to FY27, potential federal Medicaid cuts, particularly in the SNAP program, could cost North 
Carolina counties over $65 million. If allocated evenly across the 100 counties, we’re looking at an additional 
$650,000 burden, one we must be prepared for. 

The takeaway is clear: unexpected costs will arise, and the board must be prepared to amend the budget to 
prevent violations. 

Regarding the proposed development mentioned by Chad Smith, unlike prior projects such as The DRG tract or 
McGill Meadows, we have not yet been invited to the table for this one. We are in the very early stages, water 
and sewer service plans haven’t even been proposed. Budget considerations, engineering, timing, and system 
development fees all need to be explored before this board is asked to make a decision. We are not at the 
approval stage, and a lot of due diligence is still required. 

That concludes my report. 

Commissioner Bullard - Years ago, I remember when this Board was only required to keep $6–7 million in the 
bank, and at that time, we also had to fund our own Medicaid expenses. The situation today is essentially the 
same, the game hasn’t changed, just the numbers. 

Our financial position is stronger now. We have more money in the bank and have built up more equity over 
time. So while the challenges are similar, we’re in a much better place than we were 15 years ago. 

I appreciate the work everyone has done. I just wanted to point out that it has nearly caused Mr. Madden to lose 
every bit of his hair! 

County Manager Eddie Madden - Yes sir, that's true. 

Commissioner Byrd- Mr. Chairman, I have one more thing I forgot to mention earlier in my comments. 

I have a letter I intended to present to Mr. Charlie and Ms. Cynthia Lytle tonight. I was hoping they would be 
here so I could give it to them personally. Since they aren’t, I’ll go ahead and read it into the record. 

To: Mr. Charlie Lytle and Ms. Cynthia Lytle, 

On behalf of Columbus County, I want to extend our heartfelt gratitude for your generous in-kind donation of 
sod for the historic courthouse. 

Your in-kind contribution has made a meaningful impact on the beautification and preservation of this treasured 
site, which holds great significance for our community. Your support helps us continue our mission to maintain 
and enhance the historic courthouse for public enjoyment and heritage preservation. 

Please note that no goods or services were provided in exchange for this contribution. This letter serves as your 
official acknowledgment of the donation. 

Thank you, Charlie and Cynthia, for your generosity. The sod around the courthouse was a significant cost 
saving to the county, and we want to publicly recognize and appreciate your support. 

Chairman Coleman commented before the meeting ended that I want to extend my condolences to Jess 
Hill’s family. Our heartfelt prayers go out to him and his loved ones. 



 
School is officially out, well unofficially it’s out, and that means there will be a lot more children on the roads. 
Keep them busy, folks! Get out there and get them involved. Vacation Bible Schools are starting all over the 
county right now. Maybe I shouldn’t have said that, but I’m going to say it anyway, take your children to Bible 
school and get them involved in something positive. It’s a great thing. 

Every Baptist church and every church in the county has a Bible school. Get your children out there; they’ll 
enjoy it. Be part of the community and participate. 

We often hear people say that commissioners are not available, but it’s up to you. You put something out there, 
and you come to us, just like we come to you. There isn’t a person here who won’t listen or take seriously what 
you’re saying. Don’t always put the responsibility on us. We are available; come to us with any concerns, and 
we’ll help if we can. If we can’t, we’ll try to point you in the right direction. 

Congratulations to Ms. Stephens, proud of you and I hope you’re the best. And Ms. Brandy, I hope all the best 
for you too and Ms. Amanda Stanley. 

To all the county employees who put in the extra effort to keep this county operating, you are the unsung 
heroes. EMS, everyone working together, it takes all of us to help this county grow and function. 

I just hope we can continue to work together and pull together. There will be tough times now and then, but we 
need to come together and make things happen. Don’t be negative. Good things happen when we work as one. 

 Agenda Item #19: ADJOURNMENT: 

 
 At 8:33 P.M., Commissioner Bullard made a motion to adjourn; seconded by Commissioner 
Watts. The motion unanimously passed. 

 

__________________________________________   ___________________________________  

JANA NEALEY, Clerk to the Board     LAVERN COLEMAN, Chairman 

 


